Christian Discernment
We are confronted with ethical choices and moral complexity.
We must apply biblical principles to these social and
political issues. And we must avoid the pitfalls and logical
fallacies that so often accompany these issues.
Turn on a television or open a newspaper. You are immediately
presented with a myriad of ethical issues. Daily we are
confronted with ethical choices and moral complexity. Society
is awash in controversial issues: abortion, euthanasia,
cloning, race, drug abuse, homosexuality, gambling,
pornography, and capital punishment. Life may have been
simpler in a previous age, but now the rise of technology and
the fall of ethical consensus have brought us to a society
full of moral dilemmas.
Never has society needed biblical perspectives more to
evaluate contemporary moral issues. And yet Christians seem
less equipped to address these topics from a biblical
perspective. The Barna Research Group conducted a national
survey of adults and concluded that only four percent of
adults have a biblical worldview as the basis of their
decision-making. The survey also discovered that nine percent
of born again Christians have such a perspective on life.{1}
It is worth noting that what George Barna defines as a
biblical worldview would be considered by most people to be
basic Christian doctrine. It doesn’t even include aspects of a
biblical perspective on social and political issues.
Of even greater concern is the fact that most Christians do
not base their beliefs on an absolute moral foundation.
Biblical ethics rests on the belief in absolute truth. Yet
surveys show that a minority of born again adults (forty-four
percent) and an even smaller proportion of born again
teenagers (nine percent) are certain of the existence of

absolute moral truth.{2} By a three-to-one margin adults say
truth is always relative to the person and their situation.
This perspective is even more lopsided among teenagers who
overwhelmingly believe moral truth depends on the
circumstances.{3}
Social scientists as well as pollsters have been warning that
American society is becoming more and more dominated by moral
anarchy. Writing in the early 1990s, James Patterson and Peter
Kim said in The Day America Told the Truth that there was no
moral authority in America. “We choose which laws of God we
believe in. There is absolutely no moral consensus in this
country as there was in the 1950s, when all our institutions
commanded more respect.”{4} Essentially we live in a world of
moral anarchy.
So how do we begin to apply a Christian worldview to the
complex social and political issues of the day? And how do we
avoid falling for the latest fad or cultural trend that blows
in the wind? The following are some key principles to apply
and some dangerous pitfalls to avoid.

Biblical Principles
A key biblical principle that applies to the area of bioethics
is the sanctity of human life. Such verses as Psalm 139:13-16
show that God’s care and concern extend to the womb. Other
verses such as Jeremiah 1:5, Judges 13:7-8, Psalm 51:5 and
Exodus 21:22–25 give additional perspective and framework to
this principle. These principles can be applied to issues
ranging from abortion to stem cell research to infanticide.
A related biblical principle involves the equality of human
beings. The Bible teaches that God has made “of one blood all
nations of men” (Acts 17:26). The Bible also teaches that it
is wrong for a Christian to have feelings of superiority
(Philippians 2). Believers are told not to make class

distinctions between various people (James 2). Paul teaches
the spiritual equality of all people in Christ (Galatians
3:28; Colossians 3:11). These principles apply to racial
relations and our view of government.
A third principle is a biblical perspective on marriage.
Marriage is God’s plan and provides intimate companionship for
life (Genesis 2:18). Marriage provides a context for the
procreation and nurture of children (Ephesians 6:1-2). And
finally, marriage provides a godly outlet for sexual desire (1
Corinthians 7:2). These principles can be applied to such
diverse issues as artificial reproduction (which often
introduces a third party into the pregnancy) and cohabitation
(living together).
Another biblical principle involves sexual ethics. The Bible
teaches that sex is to be within the bounds of marriage, as a
man and the woman become one flesh (Ephesians 5:31). Paul
teaches that we should “avoid sexual immorality” and learn to
control our own body in a way that is “holy and honorable” (1
Thessalonians 4:3-5). He admonishes us to flee sexual
immorality (1 Corinthians 6:18). These principles apply to
such issues as premarital sex, adultery, and homosexuality.
A final principle concerns government and our obedience to
civil authority. Government is ordained by God (Rom.13:1-7).
We are to render service and obedience to the government
(Matt. 22:21) and submit to civil authority (1 Pet. 2:13-17).
Even though we are to obey government, there may be certain
times when we might be forced to obey God rather than men
(Acts 5:29). These principles apply to issues such as war,
civil disobedience, politics, and government.

Biblical Discernment
So how do we sort out what is true and what is false? This is
a difficult proposition in a world awash in data. It

underscores the need for Christians to develop discernment.
This is a word that appears fairly often in the Bible (1
Samuel 25:32-33; 1 Kings 3:10-11; 4:29; Psalm 119:66; Proverbs
2:3; Daniel 2:14; Philippians 1:9 [NASB]). And with so many
facts, claims, and opinions being tossed about, we all need to
be able to sort through what is true and what is false.
Colossians 2:8 says, “See to it that no one takes you captive
through philosophy and empty deception, according to the
tradition of men, according to the elementary principles of
the world, rather than according to Christ.” We need to
develop discernment so that we are not taken captive by false
ideas. Here are some things to watch for:
1. Equivocation — the use of vague terms. Someone can start
off using language we think we understand and then veer off
into a new meaning. Most of us are well aware of the fact that
religious cults are often guilty of this. A cult member might
say that he believes in salvation by grace. But what he really
means is that you have to join his cult and work your way
toward salvation. Make people define the vague terms they use.
This tactic is used frequently in bioethics. Proponents of
embryonic stem cell research often will not acknowledge the
distinction between adult stem cells and embryonic stem cells.
Those trying to legalize cloning will refer to it as “somatic
cell nuclear transfer.” Unless you have a scientific
background, you will not know that it is essentially the same
thing.
2. Card stacking — the selective use of evidence. Don’t jump
on the latest bandwagon and intellectual fad without checking
the evidence. Many advocates are guilty of listing all the
points in their favor while ignoring the serious points
against it.
The major biology textbooks used in high school and college
never provide students with evidence against evolution.

Jonathan Wells, in his book Icons of Evolution, shows that the
examples that are used in most textbooks are either wrong or
misleading.{5} Some of the examples are known frauds (such as
the Haeckel embryos) and continue to show up in textbooks
decades after they were shown to be fraudulent.
Another example would be the Y2K fears. Anyone who was
concerned about the potential catastrophe in 2000 need only
read any of the technical computer journals in the 1990s to
see that no computer expert was predicting what the Y2K fear
mongers were predicting at the time.
3. Appeal to authority — relying on authority to the exclusion
of logic and evidence. Just because an expert says it, that
doesn’t necessarily make it true. We live in a culture that
worships experts, but not all experts are right. Hiram’s Law
says: “If you consult enough experts, you can confirm any
opinion.”
Those who argue that global warming is caused by human
activity often say that “the debate in the scientific
community is over.” But an Internet search of critics of the
theories behind global warming will show that there are many
scientists with credentials in climatology or meteorology who
have questions about the theory. It is not accurate to say
that the debate is over when the debate still seems to be
taking place.
4. Ad hominem — Latin for “against the man.” People using this
tactic attack the person instead of dealing with the validity
of their argument. Often the soundness of an argument is
inversely proportional to the amount of ad hominem rhetoric.
If there is evidence for the position, proponents usually
argue the merits of the position. When evidence is lacking,
they attack the critics.
Christians who want public libraries to filter pornography
from minors are accused of censorship. Citizens who want to

define marriage as between one man and one woman are called
bigots. Scientists who criticize evolution are subjected to
withering attacks on their character and scientific
credentials. Scientists who question global warming are
compared to holocaust deniers.
5. Straw man argument — making your opponent’s argument seem
so ridiculous that it is easy to attack and knock down.
Liberal commentators say that evangelical Christians want to
implement a religious theocracy in America. That’s not true.
But the hyperbole works to marginalize Christian activists who
believe they have a responsibility to speak to social and
political issues within society.
Those who stand for moral principles in the area of bioethics
often see this tactic used against them. They hear from
proponents of physician assisted suicide that pro-life
advocates don’t care about the suffering of the terminally
ill. Proponents of embryonic stem cell research level the same
charge by saying that pro-life people don’t care that these
new medical technologies could alleviate the suffering of many
with intractable diseases. Nothing could be further from the
truth.
6. Sidestepping — dodging the issue by changing the subject.
Politicians do this in press conferences by not answering the
question asked by the reporter, but instead answering a
question they wish someone had asked. Professors sometimes do
that when a student points out an inconsistency or a leap in
logic.
Ask a proponent of abortion whether the fetus is human and you
are likely to see this tactic in action. He or she might start
talking about a woman’s right to choose or the right of women
to control their own bodies. Perhaps you will hear a discourse
on the need to tolerate various viewpoints in a pluralistic
society. But you probably won’t get a straight answer to an

important question.
7. Red herring — going off on a tangent (from the practice of
luring hunting dogs off the trail with the scent of a herring
fish). Proponents of embryonic stem cell research rarely will
talk about the morality of destroying human embryos. Instead
they will go off on a tangent and talk about the various
diseases that could be treated and the thousands of people who
could be helped with the research.
Be on the alert when someone in a debate changes the subject.
They may want to argue their points on more familiar ground,
or they may know they cannot win their argument on the
relevant issue at hand.
In conclusion, we have discussed some of the key biblical
principles we should apply to our consideration and debate
about social and political issues. We have talked about the
sanctity of human life and the equality of human beings. We
have discussed a biblical perspective on marriage and on
sexual ethics. And we have also talked about a biblical
perspective on government and civil authority.
We have also spent some time talking about the importance of
developing biblical discernment and looked at many of the
logical fallacies that are frequently used in arguing against
a biblical perspective on many of the social and political
issues of our day.
Every day, it seems, we are confronted with ethical choices
and moral complexity. As Christians it is important to
consider these biblical principles and consistently apply them
to these issues. It is also important that we develop
discernment and learn to recognize these tactics. We are
called to develop discernment as we tear down false arguments
raised up against the knowledge of God. By doing this we will
learn to take every thought captive to the obedience to Christ
(2 Corinthians 10:4-5).
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